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CHAIR JOHNSON: ... (gavel) ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Women rule.
CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Economic Development Committee meeting of November 17ili will please
come to order. We have with us this afternoon Committee Members and Vice-Chair Michelle Anderson
and Charmaine Tavares, and I thank you. We have bare quorum today, but thankfully we can still
conduct business, because it's only a five-Member Committee.
With us from Corporation Counsel, we have Mr. J.D. Kim, thank you for attending. Also, from staff we
have Ms. Pauline Martins, and Ms. Shelly Espeleta. From the Administration in the audience we have
and I'll introduce them actually as they come up, but we have members of Economic Development and
also Finance. In addition, we have other resource people, who are in attendance from our State. So I
will make those introduction later.
Today, Members and those of you who have come to testify, we have two items on our agenda. The first
item is Parks and Economic Development 16, which is dealing with taxi cab rates. And the second item
on our agenda is PED-8, which is dealing with the nomination of additional areas on Maui for
designation as enterprise zones.
At this time, I would entertain public testimony. If members who wish to testifY, members of the
to
to conclude.
to

And if you wish to testify or wait just prior to the item that you're coming forward to testifY on this is
not dealing with the taxi cab rates, then I will give you that option to come forward at a later time just
before the item is heard. So, Mr. Spring, are you here to testifY on the taxi cab rates?
MR. SPRING: Yes. (NOTE: He's speaking from the audience.)
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you. If you could please come forward. And Mr. Watanabe, do you wish to
wait tiBlater?
MR. WATANABE: ., .(inaudible)... (NOTE: He's speakingfrom the audience.)
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Alright. We'll wait until the item comes up then for Mr. Watanabe. So, Mr. Spring,
if you couldjust state your name for the record and give us your testimony.

. . • BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY • ..
MR. SPRING: Okay. My name is George Spring. I live Lahaina side and I work for, with Kaanapali Taxi.
And I've been driving taxi now for 12 years, and unlike most businesses, as you know, we can't just
change our rates anytime we want to. It's controlled by the County.
And with the gas increases and the cost of, expenses of maintaining the vehicles it's, we're losing money.
I'm convinced that when the gas went to $4.00 a gallon, on a short run I was losing money, I'm almost
certain of it. Because a normal vehicle uses about twice as much gas to go a short distance as it does
when it's driving out on the highway.
So right now, our meter drops at 2.50; it's 25 cents an eighth mile, which is $2.00 a mile; and from
Kaanapali to the airport, that's a fare of approximately $56.00. I'd like to see it increased to a 3.50 meter
drop and 35 cents an eighth mile, which would be $2.80 a mile, which would increase that same airport
run about $20.
And one other thing I'd like to address that I think is so unfair to us is that we have to pay the excise tax,
and we're not allowed to pass that on to the customer. All the other merchants pass their sales tax on to
to.
meter is
to
consumer
not

one
Yes.
MR. SPRING: This is going to be televised?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. This is televised right now.
MR. SPRING: Oh. It's live.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: It's live. Yes.
MR SPRING: Oh. Thank you.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Spring. Warren is going to wait until the item comes up. Also,
Ms. Ribucan, do you want to wait for your testimony until that item? Ms. Sylvia Sales will be the next
testifier.
MS. SALES: Sylvia Sales, I'm with Maui Island Taxi and Tours, and we work out of the South Maui area.
And our primary business is with the resorts, and, and our, our primary business is airports. And we
really feel that the business is being lost and is non-profitable because of the gas prices and the vehicle
maintenance just as Mr. Spring was talking about. We feel that an increase is really justifiable because
of, because of that situation.
And we'd like to see the increase raised probably a little bit higher than the other people that we have
been talking with. My initial letter indicated that we wanted to see a $5.00 increase for the drop fee and
a $4.00 drop fee is what we had indicated.
I've been talking with some of my colleagues and they have been saying that it seems that a $3.00 drop
fee and a $3.00 hourly or -- excuse me, what I'm trying to say -- per mile seems to be more of a viable
fee for, for the, for the increase. But I, I just really feel that we're, we're due an increase, and, and we
haven't had an increase for five, for five years.
It's also my understanding that we are due an increase or a review for an increase every year, and we, we
don't get that opportunity to have a review for increase every year. So my other feeling was that, that
increase should be high enough to accommodate us for, say, a cost-of-living increase to take care of us
for another five years, because we really don't get an opportunity to have an increase on a yearly basis.

MS. SALES: --get us a decision. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Ms. Sales.
MS. SALES: I appreciate it.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there questions of the testifier? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ms. Sales, thanks for being here.
MS. SALES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You want the drop fee to be $5.00?
MS. SALES: That's what we had, we had originally asked, because we thought it would be definitely worth our
while and worth, worth the, yes. I, we thought in calculating all of our costs and all of our so on that,
that $5.00 would be definitely worth it, would be, would be the ideal figure.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So that's double what the drop fee is right now?
MS. SALES: Yeah, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And do you know what the drop fee is on Oahu?
MS. SALES: You know, I think it's around 2.80, in recall.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And it appears that you're the only one that's asking for that much
increase in the drop fee. So I was just wondering if you could substantiate that with some, something
more concrete, you know?
MS. SALES: I think it's probably just our, our cost of doing business. It's really high, our cost of doing
business is really high because of the, the, the type of guests that we, that we work with and then our
high maintenance fees and then our cost of doing business. And to be profitable and, and yeah I, I just
$5.00 is a, is a
use

cars

we

MS. SALES: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any, any further questions? Seeing none. Thank you very much, Ms. Sales.
MS. SALES: You're welcome... (inaudible) ...
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any other individuals in the audience who wish to testify on the taxi
rate increase? And, and Jeanne, I will call you when we do the Economic Development issue.
Mr. Thompson, if you could please come forward then. Just state your name for the record and then
sign up afterwards.
MR. THOMPSON: Good afternoon. My name is Ron Thompson. I'm the owner of La Bella Taxi locally here
in Wailuku and Kahului. After the last meeting we had here, I went out and started talking to some of
the drivers and owners, and I wanted to get a feeling from them as to what they thought. Of course, they
all said an increase was in order, but we were having troubles deciding on what the figure was.
And I told them what had gone on prior to this, how much rates some wanted and, and what was
discussed. And the general feeling was that they would rather have a higher mileage increase as say, the
$3.00 per mile and $3.00 at the drop. And that was amongst the people I talked to, and they thought this
would be a good start.
And they just asked for one provision that once a year you could review the taxi rates. That was it.
Their, their main concern is they wanted $3.00 at the drop and $3.00 per mile to start off with. And then
next year, check us out again and see how we're doing.
'Cause I know a lot of them were losing drivers, I've lost four this last week and it's very hard because
circumstances, the companies to stay exist ... , well to stay alive actually, basically. they're dropping
down the percentages for the drivers. because the expenses have soared up so high we can't give as
much to the drivers. And I understand, I hold no bad feelings against them, they're trying to make
money. too.
So we figured that if we get an increase here of about $3.00 a mile, we can take the percentage back up
for the drivers so that we can start drawing them back. Because I've been advertising for a month, I've
had two responses on drivers, and you know I've offered to pay the fee to even get their license, which is
no takers. They, you
they
know what's
they
a

Okay.

a

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Thompson, you said that you lost four
drivers this week?
MR. THOMPSON: Yes. I did.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's terrible.
MR. THOMPSON: Tell me, I'm putting in about 14 hours a day driving right now.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So how much has their income decreased? In other words, can you give
me a dollar amount in the loss that they have suffered that prompted them to quit?
MR. THOMPSON: Okay. Approximately ... I can only give you an approximation. They were averaging
about a hundred and a half a shift, my shifts are ten hours. That's their take home including their tips
and that can vary because the tips are a situation. Right now, they're down to about a hundred dollars.
And they're telling me the hundred dollars is hard to make a go out of it. And, I, there's nothing I can
do, I mean I can't sweeten the pot, because I'm not making anymore myself to sweeten the pot. So it's
just, I'm trying to manage here for.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So basically, for a ten-hour shift they were making, averaging $15 an
hour? And now they're averaging $10 an hour?
MR. THOMPSON: That's about it, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Thompson.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any additional questions? Mr. Thompson, I have a question.
MR. THOMPSON: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And you may not have seen this, it's in our binders, but there's a sort of your proposal,
Mr. Barr's proposal, Mr. Mogilefsky and then, you know, Ms. Sales' proposal. So what we try to do is
do a comparison, and let me just ask you because, you know, we would like to move this out, or I
personally would
to move
out to at least
to
are CUITerttlv
terms

MR. THOMPSON: Oh yes, we primarily. We're really busy because of the short runs and we're one of the few
companies that are willing to take them. But I understand where the guys at the airport are coming
from, and that's why, I mean last time, I believe Michele asked me what I thought we needed to make a
profit? Well, I said 3.50 would, may do it at drop, but that's not what I wanted because that just throws
our industry into chaos. I mean it's not going to, but that $3.00 a mile, because you're going to make the
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money on the mileage more than on the drop. On the drop is good for those, in my case, which has a lot
of short runs, would get a little extra, things like that.
But I've been in this industry for 25 years and I'm the oldest company on the island and I, I know what
can happen, and I've seen big companies come and go and for other reasons besides this. But usually
finances is the big problem, because we're trying to keep up to what's accelerating and we, we have no
control. You know, like he said, we don't gross excise tax, we can't pass it on, I mean.
And, and we have a unique situation where every taxi cab is a separate business unto itself. These guys
who hold one license do not want to make an association even at $5.00 a month to, you know, keep it
afloat, 'cause they want to do their own thing. They want to work at their other job and come out at
night time and cruise Lahaina side or Kaanapali and make a few flags and go home.
So we can't get us an association together where we can become stronger, we can, you know take care of
our industries and things like that. So we're, we're subject to whatever passes on us and then we just
have to fight our way through, you know, short cut the odds or whatever we have to do just to keep us
always afloat, you knOw. And-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and perhaps, let me clarify, I'm saying that both increasing the drop perhaps
to 3.50 instead of doing the $3.00, you know, which is one of the proposals for the drop, do that in
addition to increasing the per mile rate either to 2.80 or to $3.00.
MR. THOMPSON: Yeah. That would, it would be beneficial, yes. There's no, no two ways about it. I hadn't
considered going higher on the drop, but yeah, 3.50 or $4.00, and $3.00 a mile. The mileage shouldn't
go that high, 'cause I understand, the guys at the airport, they're, if they travel 25 miles to Lahaina that
mileage is going to climb fast and instead of $57.00 they're going to be paying $80.00 for a run or
something like that.

1 mean
because we should have had
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And 1, I appreciate your concern.
MR. THOMPSON: And we're just catching up, you know, and I don't want to catch-up. I want to be ahead, so
that when the expenses come, I can manage.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Now, and the Committee can understand that. And I, I really thank you, Mr. Thompson-MR. THOMPSON: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --and you can just sign your little form with the.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Anderson, I guess has one additional question, so just-MR. THOMPSON: Ohl (NOTE: He was signing up to testifY and had to go back to the testifier's microphone
since Councilmember Anderson had a question.)
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No. That's alright
CHAIR JOHNSON:. --you can just return to the microphone and then-MR. THOMPSON: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --we'll have the form ... (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sorry, Mr. Thompson. Do you ... you've been in the industry a long
time. Do you know, are there any other jurisdictions where there are split rates? In other words, people
that do short runs have a different drop rate and a different-MR. THOMPSON: I think Honolulu has something like that, but it's creating a war over there. There's one, I'm
not sure of the name, I think it's called Charley's, they have a lower rate than some of the other, and it's a
lot of bad friction over there, a lot of bad friction. They, they have a double rate and I'm not exactly sure
it's for those who are on
it
I
some of the people over
at
are

On the mainland, in the cities, some of them are up to seven or eight different rates according to the
time. You start in the morning, it's a lower rate, as the hours go on, the rate climbs. And it's all preset
into the meter, at 12 o'clock, the rate might jump 50 cents a mile. And it goes, at nighttime it's even
more expensive. If you start at two in the morning it might be $4.00 a mile in the evening. So yes, that's
very common in the major cities on the mainland.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I was just thinking that maybe there would be a way that we could
have a variable for those people who do short runs as opposed to those who are doing the long runs, so
that one specific rate isn't harmful to either type of operator. But-MR. THOMPSON: We got two opposite ends of the scale here.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
MR. THOMPSON: And it's ... but I firmly believe that, you know, dealing with the people, those who takes
cabs will always takes cabs, never mind what the rate goes. They'll always, okay. And I know there's a
lot of local people around here and the people think, well, they take cabs and that they don't, but not so.
When they go to Vegas they jump the cab, right? And it's five bucks to drop and it's 3.80 a mile. You
know, they don't flinch, they go five blocks and they put out 15 bucks, okay.
So it's not like, I mean, for us that are dealing with the older people here, yes, it's going to go up maybe a
dollar or two dollars to take them to the doctors or something like that. And we are on the short run
basis providing a very needed service for these elderly people, and because when they try to wait for the
bus ... (inaudible). .. sometimes it takes them two hours to get around.
And because of that I have a very strong business with Hale Mahaolu Elima, Akahi, EIua, because they
call me, I pick them up, I get them to the doctor in five minutes. Otherwise, they would be an hour and
a half out waiting for the bus and ride around, and then they finally get dropped and the same thing
coming back.
And it was just by accident, because I happened to pick up one and I took them home, and I think it was
Hale Mahaolu Elima and I dropped her off And there was about six or seven other ladies, elderly ladies
just talking story and they couldn't believe, they say, you took a taxi? And the lady coming out of the
car, she said, yes and I got here in five minutes.

JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Thompson. Yeah. And you can just sign up there.
there
any other individuals in the audience who wish to give testimony on this particular item? Seeing none.
We're going to close public testimony on this item.

. • • END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
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CHAIR JOHNSON: For the benefit of the Members who are here, you've received quite a bit of testimony that
we've also gotten in written form. And so are there any questions? I noticed that some of the
individuals who have submitted the testimony, you know, are here. But if there are no questions,
I, I would just ask that the items that have been received for testimony in written form be accepted.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No objection.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.

PED-16

TAXICAB RATES (c.e. No. 05-314)

CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Kim, there was one, before we begin discussing this, I know that there was some
discussion at the last meeting about -- and this was following the meeting -- about whether we, as a
Committee, had the legal authority without forming a Committee and, you know, doing what was done
in the past. And Members, I did transmit for you the minutes and the findings from the past committee
that was convened on this particular subject.
But, Mr. Kim, could you address that issue to let us know whether legally we have to form that
committee or required that the Administration form the committee and also our authority to actually
implement the rate increase?
MR. KIM: Madam Chair, on October 17,2005, a letter was transmitted from our first Deputy regarding that
issue. And the answer is, no, you do not need to form a committee. And you can set the rates, because
it is through ordinance and not through the Budget and Finance.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes. Jeanne Skog.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Members, prior to entering discussion then, any further on the PED item I would ask
your indulgence to allow Ms. Skog to testify on our next Committee item--
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --ifthere no objections? Alright-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No objections.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --thank you. Ms. Skog, please come forward .

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
MS. SKOG: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm sorry to usher it along and thank you for allowing me to inject at
this point. My name is Jeanne Skog, I'm the President and CEO of the Maui Economic Development
Board, and I here, am here to testify on the enterprise zone item on the agenda.
In January, MEDB's building will be welcoming its first tenant. This project was made possible through

a collection of tools and partnerships, including the investment of the County of Maui last year. Thank
you very, very much. The opening will mark another in a series of milestones in the development of
high tech in Maui County. You've consistently supported the development of a technology sector and
the infrastructure, both physical and human that it takes to succeed.
So where are we at today? Well in a capsule, workers in Maui's high technology industry are paid an
annual average wage of $70,000 a year. The size and scope of Maui's diversified industries is steadily
growing with Maui's technology benchmark companies reporting revenues of $145 million combined
annual 2004 revenues. And we are just collecting the 2005 revenues now.
Each company is projecting between 5 and 20 percent growth in 2005; and therefore, in 2006, we were
seeing a continuation of that. While the quantitative measures are always important, the qualitative
measures are equally an
of
we're at. And
the
grateful about
to a

is about
bigger
camp, I thought science and engineering was the boringest
-- that is
ever. Now, I see that it's not, and I get, if I get involved in science now, also math, there win be many
opportunities for me in the future." So I think we need to take those kinds of indicators into, into
account as well.
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And we have some new measures of success. I understand that all the subdivided lots in the R&T Park,
in the R&T Park right now, are spoken for, which is incredible. This has just happened over the last few
months. And two other buildings are about to begin in addition to ours that is going to be opening in
January.
And actually, a lot is being graded right now to accommodate the parking challenge that we have in the
park, which we see as a good problem. It's a problem but it's a good problem. The hope that the park
would grow a critical mass of tech activity is really being realized. So it's an auspicious time to add to
our tools for attracting more business into the R&T Park and sparking the critical mass. Throughout-MS. ESPELETA: Three minutes.
MS. SKOG: --throughout the year, we meet with all kinds of companies, some are established and some are
startups. For some, they need help in terms of space, for others it's research dollars, recruitment,
positioning the company to take advantage, advantage of tax credits, whatever the case may be. So the
more tools we have to employ, the more ways we have to meet the specific needs of companies, and
they vary so greatly. So we do support the enterprise zone designation, certainly in Kihei but in other
areas as a way to spur economic activity.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Ms. Skog. Are there any questions for Jeanne? Thank you,
Jeanne. And I'm sorry I didn't offer you the chance to testify.
MS. SKOG: No, no, no. Thank you very much .
• . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Thank you, Members. And then we'll be returning -- Mr. Kim is actually
speaking to someone
be
to

JOHNSON: Okay. Alright. Thank you.
other
I
have,
we
our deliberations on this, is that my question, I guess I asked privately, was about the requirement for a
budget, you know, that this taxi cab rate have to go to budget. And as my question was that because we
cannot make budget amendments as a Council, it has to come from the Administration. Is this, is this a
requirement or can we change without doing that? So if you could also address that question .. (end of
tape, start IB @2:03 p.m.) . ..
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MR. KIM: This is, this matter is not in the budget with respect to the fee, so I believe it's under the ordinance.
And therefore it can be changed through this, through this body.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So it is listed in the schedule of rates and fees, so that's why it's-MR. KIM: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No.
MR. KIM: No. It is not.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --it is not listed in the schedule of rates and fees.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: It's an ordinance.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, I see. It's in the Code.
MR. KIM: Yes. It's only in the Code, I'm sorry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. I'm, I'm reading my notes wrong, excuse me. Alright. Thank you. I just wanted to
get that on the record in case anyone asks why this was, you know, bypassing budget, and as you know,
we can't make budget amendments. At this time, Members, are there any questions on any of the items
that we've received into the record?
I know that I did transmit some information, some comparisons for your review as to sample rates that
we may consider using, you know, to plug into or do in this revised bill. Since the bill was submitted in
blank form any amendment, you know, or any, I guess, adjustments that we make would just be
considered that it would be a revision to the existing draft. Councilmember Tavares, did you have any

It gives us a
together that little
actions here to recommend to the fun Council.

I particularly look at the short run, and the short run listed here is the one from the airport to the Cultural
and Arts Center. And looking at that particular run and trying to adjust in my mind what some of the
proposals might be for what's different than what's presented before us here.
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And, Madam Chair, I would, I would support a higher drop, much, and in fact, I wouldn't mind going to
the $5.00 drop. But I and because I think the short-run people are, are getting short-changed, so to
speak, because we all know that the more, you know, even when you buy a car, its got a city and
highway, you know, gas mileage prediction.
So you know it is more expensive, I think we all know and then we experience, because we do keep
track of our mileage, what it costs, you know, us per mile as we go running around Kahului and Wailuku
as compared with running out to Lahaina to a meeting and back. And of course you, especially would
know the difference since you travel that distance every day.
So I would support the $5.00 drop fee, drop charge and, and support, I would support $3.00 per mile. So
it's sort of like in-between a bunch of these things, but I, I do feel that the, the drop fee will help the
people that do the shorter runs. And it's more of our local people that depend on those shorter runs, too,
as was testified not just at this meeting but at other meetings. So that would be, I'll throw that out there-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --with a five and three as a sort ofa compromise.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Starting point.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Starting point.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Alright. Thank you very much-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON:

Councilmember Anderson, did you have any comments or any thoughts as
to see? I
some discussion last
but
or
see

JOHNSON: Okay. And, and
is
to go along
someone,
let's say, we, because we don't have the exact example, my, my belief is that it would be somewhere if
you looked at maybe Mr. Thompson's rate, and I guess staff has the calculation. (NOTE: Ms. Espeleta
handed correspondence to the Chair.) Okay. So I'll just read this, because Shelly was nice enough to do
the calculations based on exactly that.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, speedy.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: With the proposal that of a $5.00 drop and $3.00 a mile, we would be looking at, let's say,
from Kahului Airport to the Wailea hotel, Wailea hotels -- currently, we're looking at $35.00, that would
be the current charge -- it would be $53.75. If we're looking at the airport to the Kaanapali hotels,
currently it would be $57.00. That would go to $86.75. The airport to the Kapalua hotels, that would
move from $69.00 to $104.75. From the airport to the Arts and Cultural Center it would currently, it's
currently $10.00. That would go to $16.75 or 16 ... , is that 16.25, Shelly?
(NOTE: Ms. Espeleta nodded her head.)

CHAIR JOHNSON: I guess 16.25. And then from Kaanapali to Lahaina, for example, currently, it would be
$11. 00. That would then go to $17.75. So that's what we're looking at in terms of that, you know,
increase.
Now, I have no problem with doing this. I know that there have been some other very good arguments
that have been made within the written materials that we have, some excellent thoughts about that.
But what I would like to do is adopt this measure today with the revised rate, and then at the Council
level, if there are taxi drivers who think that this would be detrimental or who really do not agree with
this approach, I would ask, because there's only three of us here today, that they also come forward in
the interim, either prior to first reading or at first reading, to actually urge the Council, the full Council
to make an amendment to this particular measure.
So is, is there, are there any other suggestions? Councilmember Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR T AVARES: No. I don't have any suggestions. I'd like to move it forward-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --but we three seem to be supportive of this proposal.
And I think that, also, you know, we've got to be mindful of the fact that we do need to review this more
regularly than to wait five years, 'cause I just can't imagine how difficult its been for, for folks. And you
know, my childhood dream at one time was I wanted to drive taxi, because I, I wanted to go everywhere.
But you know the reality hit that, oh, my god, you know, how do I make a living doing this?
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But I think that we can go forward with this and if it should be that we need to amend it, we could also
amend it on the floor at first reading, because all of these fees and the different ranges have been talked
about, you know, in Committee. So I have no problem moving forward with it, Ms., Ms. Johnson.
(NOTE: Ms. Espeleta handed correspondence to the Chair.)

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And there's just one note that staff has also given me. If you look at the draft bill,
the one component that I, I have been leaving out of this is for each additional one-eighth mile or
fraction thereof instead of being the 25 cents we'd be putting in on a proportionate level, 38 cents, you
know, for the wait time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That was the figure that she, she calculated-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --38 cents?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thirty-eight cents, yes. So we'd be looking at that, and that would add an additional
$3.75, so if there was waiting time involved. If there's no wait time, then, you know, not a problem.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: And that's normal.
CHAIR JOHNSON: But that would be, those would be the amendments, so we'd be looking at the $5.00 drop
charge, the, is it, $3.00 a mile and then the 38 cents where it's 25 cents right now both for the additional
one-eighth mile or fraction thereof and then also for each additional one minute of waiting time or
fraction thereof, 38 cents. So, Members, are, are we prepared to move forward with a motion then on
this?

IS

we Change

<>""'.lTn',...,

JOHNSON: No.
I did
is
to
discretion of the individual who is transporting the baggage. But the, the individuals that I spoke
did not seem to feel that, that was being adhered to.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: You know, just so I'm real clear about-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --what it is. So are we looking at the chart that's attached the October 19th memo-CHAIR JOHNSON: We're looking at-VICE-CHAIR TAV ARES: --as far as the current taxi cab rates of fare and baggage by County?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Shelly, are we-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Or, or could you just, it's-CHAIR JOHNSON: We're looking at the note number-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --refer, refer me-CHAIR JOHNSON: --fourteen.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --to the right?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. We're looking at the November 14th transmittal, and I'm looking at the backside of it
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh. Okay. That one.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. That's where I was.
CHAIR JOHNSON: That's the one. So when I was speaking about the current rate, those were the examples
I
so that
rates were.

a ""V>Jlnu',,~u,

And if maybe we could do something in our Committee report to maybe get the ball roning on that, so
that we're not, you know, waiting. You know, we are so inundated with many things that, that it's easy to
forget that gee, we need to review this every year. So if we had a Committee appointed then maybe they
would, it would be their task to meet once a year and consider rate increases and bring it to the Council.
And then that way they're always on top of it, too.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and one of the things that it was my intention after discussion with staff,
because we had many good suggestions that did come up and also some of the questions that came out
of our Committee discussion, I had intended to actually send a communication on behalf of the
Committee to the Administration, myself personally, so that we would be able to get the ball rolling and
then have a regular, you know, review.
And I was not sure what form that would take. If you want to enter it in the Committee report that1s
another approach we can take. But at this time, it was my intention to ask the Administration to really
run with this and try to find ... either we adopt some suggested language that does provide for an
annual, or at least, you know, once every two years at the very least and have this come out of either the
Committee or even bring this back into the Committee but discuss specifically those items, so that we
could make a recommendation that could be taken up by the Administration. So however you want me
to approach it, Members, rd be happy to do that. Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh. I'm sorry. Are you done?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are, are you through, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, okay. Well then, Ms. Anderson has the floor.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Sorry.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Staff, if you could just address that question.
MS. ESPELETA: Madam Chair, in Section 5.16.080 of the County Code, rates of fare and baggage charge,
those sections pertain to the initial meter actuation fees and baggage fees.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: We're not changing it. We're not changing the baggage fees.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So what we're not seeing here, the part that we are amending just doesn't
contain the baggage fees? There's another section in the ordinance that we don't see in this amended one
that pertains to baggage?
MS. ESPELETA: Madam Chair, the draft bill that you see before you is just ramseyered out the, the current
rates for the initial meter actuation and the additional charges and time, waiting time. The charges for
baggage are included in that same section of the Code, but we're not amending that part of the Code.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see. So is that still 30 cents per bag and $3.00 for surfboards and
bicycles? That's still what it is?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. That would be.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so is that left to the discretion of the operator whether or not he
wants to charge that?
CHAIR JOHNSON: It's my understanding and because some of the drivers felt that, you know, it really, as long
as they got a rate increase they were not that concerned about the charge per bag, because some of the
drivers currently are not charging that. It's something that is left to the discretion of the driver but-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --not, not currently a problem for them. They're looking more for the relief for the actual
run itself.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
H.<V"-'-V""

Tavares now.

were we

JOHNSON: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: That's where I was going because I didn't see it in the ordinance. But I understand
that now. One of the ways we might consider addressing this on an annual basis is to actually put it in
our budget. And if it's established in the rates and fees and I think you've seen over the years that we've
tried to do any ordinance that has a reference to some kind of dollar amount rather than doing an
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ordinance amendment we do it when we do the budget, because we're looking at a lot of things and do it
through that budget ordinance. So that may be a way that it, that it triggers us to look at it again or that
people know during the budget time is when we should come forward and talk about we want, you
know, to see a change in this or that related to taxi fees.
So, you know, we may consider doing that during our upcoming budget session, and we'll have time for
Corp. Counsel and, and Economic Development or whoever will spearhead this particular issue to
provide the necessary documents for us to, to look at including it in the budget ordinance, and then we
will have an annual review that way.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And I really appreciate that. Members, at this time before I ask for the motion, what I will
do is include the comments with regard to this discussion in the Committee report. I will do that. But in
addition with your permission, I will work with Economic Development and the Administration, as well
as Mr. Kim, to see how we can address this so it doesn't get left on the side and so that the taxi drivers
do have some kind of relief, at the very least, every other year, hopefully annually and if we can deal
through the budget, you know, that will be fine.
It, does that sound reasonable, Mr. Kim, too, that we could work on a measure with Economic
Development to come up with even an annual review and then look at it during budget?

MR. KIM: I think the ordinance calls for the Mayor to, well, I mean, for the Council to petition the Mayor to-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. KIM: --form a Committee. So as far as the budget, just off the top of my head thinking about it, I think
the monies have to go to the general fund or a special fund and this is rates and not a rate and fee that the
County is charging but regulating--

50--

was one concern.
concern is I
I heard
say
fee
a
mile, and then someone said, it'll be 38 cents a mile or eighth of a mile? I think it comes out to
37Yz cents.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: It's rounded up.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So it's rounded to the next?
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MR. KIM: But then it would be, it'll be $3.04 per, per mile.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well, you're doing... (inaudible) ...
MR. KIM: Well, I, I would suggest that it not be rounded. I believe these meters can be set to reflect
37Yz cents. And if I'm wrong I can be corrected.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Could we have, Committee Members, Mr. Mogilefsky or Mr. Barr, would you be able to
answer that question as to ... Mr. Barr. Without objection, if they could-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --just answer.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Madam Chair, you know, the, the way it reads in the ordinance is that for
each additional one-eighth mile or fraction thereof, so, you know, if we're just going to say
one-eighth mile and whatever that comes out to be to three decimal points or whatever it is then we need
to change what's in the ordinance.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Okay. Mr. Barr.
MR. BARR: Yes. Kenneth Barr, Kihei Taxi. In regards to the question on the meter you really need to just set
it in, you can do it anything below tenths. So for $3.00 a mile, it would have to read that it could be
30 cents per tenth or some other, some other ratio. Like ifit was the 2.80 it could have been 35 cents per
eighth. But it has to, it has to fit somewhere within a ratio of, of below ten. Follow what I'm saying?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes.

not so
math, someone else I mean, while I know 2.80,
can do it, 35 cents an
comes out to
But for $3.00 it could be 30 cents per tenth. Unless there's another, other words, every tenth of a mile
it would click 30 cents.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
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MR. KIM: Madam Chair. May 1-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. KIM: --one question? Sir, are you saying that the meters cannot be set or regulated to 37Yz cents per
eighth mile?
MR. BARR: I don't believe so. I'm not an expert on this, but I know that all along that this is the way the
meters have worked. So in other words-MR. KIM: So you only can go to ten cents, I mean a penny. Right?
MR. BARR: Say that again?
MR. KIM: You can only go in, ten, go a portion of a cent: quarter cent, half cent, one-third.
MR. BARR: I don't believe so. Let me see-CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm sorry we're asking you technical questions.
MR. BARR: Right. I mean we do have meter inspectors, installers that know better. And, I don't ... Lito, do
you? No. Okay. He's ... no, I had inquired about the-CHAIR JOHNSON: So what you're suggesting though, Mr. Barr, would be that for each additional
one-eighth mile or fraction thereof, you're suggesting 30 cents and then also for the wait time 30 cents?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Our cars are set up... (inaudible) ...
not

meter

su~:ge5.tmg,

cents

a

JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. BARR: If it was, you know, there's, on the meter it goes up to the number 1,000, so there's a way you can
set it, like for one-eighth would be, you would set the thing at 125. I'm getting more technical here. I'm
not, I'm not an expert at this, so.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Well, we just, you know, if there, you know, Members are there any other questions
of Mr. Barr?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. While we have him here. Mr. Barr, you've been driving taxi a long
time. Do you know if this provision for a committee to review rates and other associated things
regarding taxis, has that ever been instituted while you've been driving?
MR. BARR: Yes. I was on a committee last time. And it was five of us on a committee: there were two taxi
members, two Hotel Association members and Lynne Woods from the Chamber. So they didn't want to
have all taxi people on it, and they made the majority that weren't taxi people. And we reviewed the
four pages of the ordinance for about two years, every second Tuesday. It was open to the public and we
went through every word in the ordinance, and it was sent up to Riki's Finance Committee at that time.
And at that time then, that was five years ago, right, so the pressing thing was to get a fare increase at
that time as well. And then there was discussions over, over having domes, there was a lot. Basically, it
was mostly housekeeping but there were discussions on adjusting the ratio, about how many taxi
licenses are issued per hotel room and so on. And one of the things was about having taxi domes on
your roof and the PUC objected to that, so Riki suggested we take the fare out of the, and just work on
the fare and to bring up the rest of the ordinance that was being revised at a later date. And that's where
it ended.
So whatever you have there is really an in-depth revision of the entire taxi ordinance. Like words like
"steamship terminal" was in it from when it was, when we used to have steamship boats come in. So it
was turned into the word "harbor", you know what I mean, just housekeeping measures.

to get
very good way
licenses. Like

we use
it
gone to court
'80's, and Judge .LV'-'~'V'JUl''''H ... ..,'l•..,.....
doing things. It was a way that prevented a company from getting a mCIllOp01
most cities and towns they have a Yellow Cab that has everything or Checker.

But this, the ratio, the system we have is really fair, 'cause every person can put in for, to go into the
lottery and you get picked out of a hat and, and McConnell ruled that it was a very fair, the most fair
way to do it. So there really, the ordinance really is a strong ordinance, and I don't think many people
have any problems with it as far as the fare increase. You know what I mean, we, with this we wouldn't
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expect a fare increase for at least two years, you know. I mean this is a very fair thing that you're doing,
so.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Kenny.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Kenny. I appreciate you coming forward, and we don't mean to put
you on the spot.
MR. BARR: No. But I would suggest that between now and first reading though that you do check
with ... the Department of Agriculture has a meter inspector and he's the one that does the meters. And
there's a couple of installers as well and they know the ratios that you can use in the meter. It's much
easier now because they're all electronic-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. BARR: --it used to be they used to have to use mechanical gears, and they were really, there was only
certain things you could do with that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I really appreciate that. And with regard, one final question that I had with regard to the
baggage. That's not an issue at this time?
MR. BARR: No. Like the wording says-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. BARR: --it's in Section D, right? I think yours are working on B, right? And that, and that, that section
and it says, "may be charged".

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Barr.
MR. BARR: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Tavares.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Ms .... I think he brought up a good point about the it can be adjusted to
charge a tenth of a mile. And you know I think a tenth of a mile makes it a whole lot simpler, because
even the mileage odometers in the cars are based on tenths of a mile. So if we did it on tenths of a mile I
don't think we'd end up with these weird fractions.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and, Mr. Vila is going to actually address that particular issue. So without objection.
MR. BARR: Thanks, Lito.
MR. VILA: Good afternoon, Council Members. Lito Vila, the DMVL Administrator. I wanted to provide
some input as far the, the, this section of the rates is I look at the rates across the, the State. It's every
County presently gauges it per one-eighth of a mile. And looking at the matrix, Honolulu's proposed is
at 37 cents now. The, while the Council can change it to one-tenth of a mile that would then change the
overall rate.
One other way of looking at it is from the way I understand the meters to calculate is once you drop it
has the drop charge, if you have waiting charge it adds the waited charge, waiting appropriate waiting
charges when you're stuck in traffic or at the traffic light and for every one-eighth of a mile for
movement it adds that. So iftms body works on the straight eighth, for example, taking it to 38 cents a
mile then it would mUltiple it by eight and give you the appropriate. While it may take it up to $3.04 or
thereabouts, you know, the four cents it's not going to make a difference, but at the same time the rates
are fair for the next evaluation.
The Committee or whoever is going to be looking at it can then look at it across the board Statewide to
and for the consistency and ease of comparison instead of having to do additional conversions. It's just,
you know, my input.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So if I understand you correctly, Mr. Vila, then you would be recommending just leave it
at
38 cents?

ride-sharing, so
most part
a
decreased half as one of the selling points that they have.
you have four people
they can share that fare, I believe, right, Ken? So that would be my recommendation.
,",VUlU....

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Okay. Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Thank you. And thank you for that, that thought. I mean my first thought
was, you know, well, why not make all the other counties conform to us? Then we'll be fine. But yeah,
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the other way is to back it in. And instead of looking at the per mile charge, you say okay, you know,
multiple it out times eight and use that as our per mile charge, instead of setting a charge and then
dividing by eight to come up with the per eighth, I'm sorry-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --the per eighth mile. So I, I have no problem what he's suggesting. I think that's,
makes more sense and then we can look at apples and apples across the board.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And so, what would the charge be then, Lito, that we'd be plugging in to the
one-eighth or are we just going to leave that blank and let .. (end ojtape, start 2A @ 2:38 p.m.) . .. Yes.
MR. VILA: It'll be 38 cents, as you suggested and it'll be $3.04 per mile.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So do $3.04 per mile? Is that what you're saying?
MR. VILA: Well if you, if you plug in the numbers as you've proposed it, if you said 38 cents per mile, then it
comes, total would be $3.04.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh. Okay. Okay. I see exactly what you're saying-MR. VILA: But right now-CHAIR JOHNSON: --because I'm reading the ordinance wrong. So, so if we did 30 cents that's what you're
suggesting?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No. Thirty-eight.
No?

to come

see.

JOHNSON: Yes.
And, and that basically,
be, and then I'll allow, you know, if one of you would put that
there anything further before we have a recommendation?
Okay. At this point the Chair win entertain a motion that we move forward the following: under
Section 5.16.080, Maui County Code, we amend by amending Subsection B to read as follows: "Rates
of fare and baggage charge. B. Initial meter actuation shall equal $5.00 and shall entitle passenger to
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one-eighth mile or less, or one minute waiting time or less; thereafter, for each additional one-eighth
mile or fraction thereof, 38 cents; and for each additional one minute of waiting time or fraction thereof,
38 cents. Nothing contained in this subsection shall be construed to permit charging mileage or waiting
time rates of fare which are different. II
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Second.
CHAIR JOHNSON: It's been moved by Councilmember Anderson, seconded by Councilmember Tavares.
And if we could please include, at this time, a filing of this particular item, because I will be creating
another item on what we've already suggested.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No objection.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No objection? Okay. Is there any further discussion? Councilmember Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair, oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: As, as the ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh. Oh. As the maker ofthe motion. Yes. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I would just like to thank, thank you for bringing this forward. I've
just been going through here and it looks like this was, I sent a doc-trans for this item on the 23rd, Mr.
Kane did on the 27th of September. And that, I think that's the earliest dates I can find under this item.
retreshmlg to see
out
some
on it

So I want to thank you, Madam Chair,
making
a
so
we
some
to
these people who actually are a great service to our community. And, and yeah to the tourist industry
also but I think mostly to the people who live here. I think when you're stuck without transportation, as
we were given an example today about people trying to get to the doctor and having to wait an hour and
a half, people who don't have their own means of transportation, taxi service is a real Hfeline, and so we
all appreciate them. And I'm just happy we were able to get this done, and I think at rates that
everybody can live with. So thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Councilmember Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I want to thank you, also, Madam Chair, for bringing this up and speedily bringing it
before the Committee, so that we could act on it, you know, in a, a good, good short amount of time.
And it is, as Ms. Anderson said, rare that we can actually discuss and come to conclusions and pass
something on to the fun Council in such a short time.
I believe that it is due to the efforts, too, of the people in the industry who have come forward with
suggestions, not just, you know, sometimes all we hear about is complaints and we don't have like
possible solutions. So I really commend the industry, the taxi drivers and people associated with them
for coming forward and, and giving us suggestions, so that it is easier for us to discuss and see all of
these things in a chart form is really great.
I want to thank your -- I'm sure you were going to do that -- but thank your staff for making this an easy
discussion item. I, you know, also agree with a couple testifiers that talked about because we heard
things about, oh, the price is going to be so high and nobody is going to take a taxi anymore. But I
agree, the people who will taxis, take taxis; the people who take shuttles, take shuttles. And you know
I don't think it's going to hurt the industry, but if it does appear that the rates were too high they can
always come back to us and we can readjust it if, if it's impacting them in a negative way.
I know that, you know, I travel a lot on the mainland and I've been in a lot of taxis and a lot of shuttles
and a lot of whatevers. And there comes a time when you got a shuttle price but there's three of you,
it's cheaper to take the cab where you're going than to pay the shuttle price. So, you know, people do
weigh those out. Some people I know they don't care, they want a taxi wherever they are.
And I think the people who are coming here kind of had made their mind up before they land whether
they're going to take what mode of transportation. And if they're on the internet and looking at things
aeC:IS1()fl before
ever get on the
to
it
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Thank you, Members. And I, too, would like to thank the
members of the industry, who actually, at my suggestion, did start a petition and actually got support
from members of their entire industry, because they don't have a, you know, standard organization. So I
really appreciate that they took the time, and also if you look in your documentation you will see that,
that they have actually shared some of their own personal financial information, which I thought was
very bold, because there was nothing that was being hidden.
And I know we always have to justify whether or not this is a reasonable request that's being made, and I
certainly can see that this is a reasonable request that's being made. Staff did an excellent job in
responding to this and also Corporation Counsel and the Administration in assisting me, so that I could
bring it forward. I really am so appreciative that we did not have an impediment to us moving this issue
forward. So without any further comments, are there, is there anything further?
The Chair will call for the question. All those in favor of the measure please signify by saying aye. And
the Chair votes aye. Obviously, because there's only three of us, there are no negative votes.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmember Anderson, Vice-Chair Tavares, and Chair Johnson.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

CouncHmembers Mateo and Carroll.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: So, staff, is there anything further? I will, as I stated, communicate with the
Administration via a letter, and the items that you have also suggested will appear within the Committee
report. And I thank the taxi drivers, and we win be taking a break. So is there anything before we take
our break?
We will have, Members, five-minute break, because we have people waiting. Is that sufficient time?
Alright, Members, we will reconvene in five minutes. Thank you.... (gavel) . ..

RECESS:

2:47 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:54 p.m.

CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Economic Development Committee meeting of November 17th, will please
reconvene. Thank: you, Members, for that break, and our next item on the agenda -- and I'll begin by
taking public testimony on it -- has to do with the bill for an ordinance or nominating additional areas on
Maui for designation as enterprise zones and that is PED-8.

PED-8

NOMINATING ADDITIONAL AREAS
ENTERPRISE ZONES (C.C. No. 05-152)

ON

MAm

FOR

DESIGNATION

AS

CHAIR JOHNSON: So without any further ado, the first testifier we have on this item is Mr. Warren Watanabe,
and he'll be followed by Anna Ribucan .

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
MR. WATANABE:

My name is Warren Watanabe, President of the Maui County Farm Bureau.

Good

cases
cost estimates are '"''''<''v''''''''''',
delayed span of time needed to obtain necessary approvals from various agencies
increased
pricing for the project. This means unexpected financing challenges, which may take, make the project
no longer feasible.
We support the proposed waiver of building permit fees along with priority processing of land use
applications and permits; however, priority can mean different things to different people. When one is
waiting for approval, what may be a reasonable period of time to a planner or regulator reviewing a
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permit can be unreasonable to the applicant. We strongly urge that a time period be defined for the
approval process once all necessary information is provided. The informational requirement should be
clearly stated and be consistent for all applicants.
In the definition of applicable activities, it is not clear that renewable energy production facilities from
biofuels or installations of solar and PV units would be covered. We feel it is important that the
definition be expanded and clarified to include those items. In the original proposal, property tax
adjustments for the seven-year period was entertained. We urge reconsideration for inclusion of this
item.
Recent months have demonstrated the volatility of fuel prices, and our farmers have experienced
significant increases in their costs that cannot be passed on to the consumers. Many large users of fuel
such as Young Brothers or the airlines have mechanisms to request rate adjustments due to increased
fuel prices. Our suppliers increased their prices to us due to increased costs, but we as farmers have no
mechanism to recover those costs. We urge consideration for, of a rebate program for a reasonable
portion of the County fuel tax for qualifYing entities.
We commend the County of Maui for seeking implementation of these programs that will assist our
farmers and ranchers. We look forward to working with you to implement these programs, so its
greatest benefit can be derived for all. Again, thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Warren. Are there any questions of the testifier? Thanks very
much, Warren. We appreciate your testimony and your patience. The next testifier who is signed up to
testifY is Ms. Anna Ribucan, and she will be followed by Stacie Thorlakson.
MS. RIBUCAN: Good afternoon. I'm very pleased to be here. I'm with the Office of Economic Development,
and I'm the Small Business Advocate. And as such I work with people that are starting businesses and
growing their businesses, we do a lot of counseling and so forth.

so I
to
these new ""'"'~"'....." ...
to do more outreach to the businesses that qualifY and urge
for their growth and development. Thank you.

zones
to take advantage of,

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. And could you state your name, Anna.
MS. RIBUCAN: Anna Ribucan.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions? Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes. Thank you-CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --for being here, Ms. Ribucan. In the resolution that we're asked to consider today,
the section that, that defines what activities would be included in the enterprise zone -- and I'm glad
Mr. Watanabe brought it up 'cause I have it underlined, of course, in my version -- the only reference to
anything that would be considered renewable energy is specific to wind energy production. Is this
definition from someplace else?
MS. RIBUCAN: I don't have the answer to that. ... (inaudible) ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh. I'm asking the wrong person.
MS. RIBUCAN: Yeah. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. I withdraw the question. Then I should address it to Ms. Araki-Regan when
it's time.
MS. RIBUCAN: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes and we also have Mr. Smyth, who's here as a resource person-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --as well. Thank you very much, Anna.
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I want to share with you that the mission of the Maui Chamber of Commerce is to have a healthy
economic development in our society for the business community. And after discussion with the Office
of Economic Development and the Farm Bureau, Maui County Farm Bureau, excuse me, and with
MEDB and a few of our individuals of our membership, we feel that this new enterprise zone, the
resolution that is before you today is, is needed, and we do feel that there needs to be an adequate time
frame to this. And we do support it and as it would provide a nice healthy economic development. And
that is about an I have, so if you have any other questions I'd be happy to answer them for you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Stacie. Are there any questions? Seeing none-MS. THORLAKSON: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --thanks very much for your testimony. Are there any other individuals in the audience
who wish to testify on this item? Seeing none. Members, I win close public testimony for the day on all
items.
. .. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY ...

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No objections.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And we have also received from Maui County Farm Bureau and also HC&S, and
was there any additional .... I think those were the only items that had come forward on this. So
without objection I'll also receive into the record the written comments in support of this particular
measure. No objections? Thank you.
Before we begin, I would like to identify and I did not do this earlier. We have with us in the audience
Mr. Thomas Smyth, and he is the Senior Policy Advisor for the State Department of Business, Economic
we also

Thank you, Chair
we are
times. The unemployment rate is low; many businesses are booming; the visitor count is high; and the
construction industry is doing wen. But it's during these good economic times that communities such as
ours should be planning to make the future secure. As soon as the community becomes complacent it
will decline.
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The forces that impact our economy aren't contained in Maui County. Today, competition is global. The
worst thing a community can do during such great economic times is to sit back and do nothing. Thus
economic development is important and necessary, and that is why it's important for such legislation,
such as the proposed resolution that's before you today, to be considered. We must continue to be
proactive, realize that if a company cannot do business in our area it'll find another place in our State or
country or world where it can.
Before you today is a resolution to establish two additional enterprise zones in Maui County. Presently,
Maui County has three enterprise zones: one on Molokai, Lanai and the other, East Maui. What is being
proposed are two additional enterprise zones on Maui as indicated on the maps that's attached to the
proposed resolution. One zone includes Kihei, North Maui, Kahului and parts of Wailuku while the
other zone is in West Maui.
These areas are being proposed as these specific areas qualify for enterprise zone status pursuant to the
census bureau tracks. The enterprise zone program is a joint State and County effort intended to
stimulate, via tax and other incentives, certain types of business activity, job preservation and job
creation in areas where they are most appropriate or most needed.
In terms of answering your question as to the types of business that are stated on the second page of the
resolution, our office did not develop those type of business industries. Actually, it's, they're a list of
types of businesses that the State Legislature voted upon. So we, OED or DBEDT did not determine the
list That same list is in other resolutions that the County Council had passed for Molokai, Lanai and
East Maui. We're just duplicating that list that was, as I said, voted by the State Legislature.
While there are some benefits provided by the County as outlined in the proposed resolution the most
significant benetit that would be provided by the, by the approval of today's resolution is really on the
State level if approved by Governor Lingle. And that is qualifying businesses to be able to save
thousands of dollars on their General Excise Taxes.

We often hear
doing business
is a challenge.
zone
will enforce our commitment to create a more business-friendly environment and solidify our support
for sustainable economic development To provide more information about the enterprise zone program,
which is administered locally and managed by DBEDT, we are fortunate to have with us, as Chair
Johnson mentioned, Tom Smyth and Diane Dunphy of the State Department of Business, Economic
Development and Tourism to give a brief background as to its history and the program itself presently.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Mr. Smyth, if you'd like to come forward, and we have a chair for you right in front.
So please make yourself at home. And I believe you have Mr. Smyth's handout as well. Did you want
to give a PowerPoint presentation then, too, which correlates to what they have?
MR. SMYTH: I think because it's on television-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. SMYTH: --I'm not sure that might. .. (inaudible )...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. That would be great. And we may have just to make a little technical adjustment
to ... I know sometimes after a period of time it doesn't receive a signal again.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is he going to go over in his presentation the actual zones?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Smyth.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I don't really see that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No. He didn't intend to do that but I think-MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Do you have this map that we provided copies of?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ifyou'U look in your binder there should-1\.1V'.i'U"''''

not

at

me

so.
I
can give us some clarification on that question.

(NOTE: Ms. Araki-Regan handed correspondence to Councilmember Anderson)

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And we're set, staff?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Got it. Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. And so, Mr. Smyth, just use the microphone there that you have and you
know just pull it forward if you need to .

. • . BEGIN PRESENTATION . ..
MR. SMYTH: Thank you, Madam Chair, Council Members. It's a great pleasure to be here and on behalf of
Ted Liu, our Department head and, and certainly Mayor, I mean Governor Lingle. We're, we're glad to
be here to present this to you, and I, I mentioned Mayor Lingle specifically by that title, because the
Mayor was very instrumental in having Maui County be the first County to pass the enabling ordinance
that allowed enterprises to be done, enterprise zones to be set up in, in this County.
Just a little bit of history, in 1986, the State adopted the enterprise zone law as did many other States in
anticipation of a Federal designation for Federal tax benefit. It turns out the Federal designation never
happened, other things similar to that, Maui's designation, Molokai's designation as an enterprise
community, which is a very different kind of program, has happened but there was never a Federal
enterprise zone.
However, the State went forward with its and the counties in turn adopted enabling ordinances, because
this is truly a partnership. I don't know of any other program in State Law that requires and allows both
things -- there's no mandates to the counties -- for the State to provide tax benefits in areas solely under
the discretion of the counties to designate.
Now, the Governor approves it, but she can't change, she can't say, do this other one instead of that one
and so on. So the County Council through its resolution power and the Mayor forwarding that to the
TL"",,,,,,,,C'T are the ones
actually designate the
areas. So they
best what
counties

out
was designated very
on
the existing enterprise zones, and then two zones are being suggested at
DOlnte:a

HU.JH..fn.<,u

are

The State provides these tax incentives and I've listed them here. It is an absolute General Excise Tax
exemption for seven years for those businesses to qualifY. Most fanners, as the Fann Bureau wen
knows, pay half-percent General Excise Tax, because they're selling to retailers or to distributors and to
others, so they're at a wholesale level, if you will.
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But in addition to the General Excise Tax exemption, there's also two non-refundable income tax credits:
one against your tax liability, so if you owe $10,000 in taxes you would get an 80 percent credit the first
year, $8,000. And in the seventh year of your participation over seven years, you would get a 20 percent
credit against whatever tax is owed that year. In addition, adding to that credit would be another credit
equal to what you're paying in unemployment insurance, because we cannot refund unemployment
insurance since it is under a Federal Law, but you get an income, State Income Tax credit equal to
80 percent the first year and then 20 percent the last year. So in effect, in many years, businesses
participating in the enterprise zone may pay no State taxes, no GE, no income tax.
Finally, a more recent addition to the program is that any construction paid for by the enterprise zone
business that hires a licensed contractor, that contractor does not have to pay the 4 per cent General
Excise Tax on the amount received for the construction project. In effect, they can pass that on to the
business and the business would then get a better break on, on new construction. So this is to encourage
them to grow, because grow they must as we'll, as we'll talk later, because they must hire a certain
number of people to continue to qualify for the program.
Now, the County's role is a little bit different, it is up to the County, as has been discussed briefly, that
you designate using census data in certain areas but not in others. Where there's low income or, or high
unemployment you can designate census tracks and have the enterprise zones to be in those areas. That
was certainly true ofMolokai and, and Lanai and, and East Maui.
We would also ask that you assist DBEDT with marketing and promotion of the enterprise zones. The
County may also offer for Maui County business permit fee waivers or fast-tracking for the permits.
They may grant zoning waivers and they may give Federal funding priority. Now, I emphasize the may
here because this is enabled by the ordinance that originally passed in 1990, but it's at the discretion of
Council, when they approve each resolution nominating a particular zone, to set the criteria for these
may benefits as they choose for that particular zone.

At the end of each year then and maybe a partial year the first year, six full years and a partial year at the
end for seven, at the end of each year, they send us a form, again online available to them, to qualify for
the tax benefits. And they file a certificate with their tax return and they get the benefits. So the
paperwork for the business is fairly minimal, we've not had any concerns with that.
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Now the hiring goals are a challenge for many businesses. If they're a new business, that is they move
into a zone after it's created or they're a brand new business that moves from one place to another or start
up in a zone their challenge is to add 10 percent to their workforce over the first year. So if they had ten
employees they would need to have eleven at the end of, at the year. If they're an existing
business... (end a/tape, start 2B @ 3:18 p.m.) . .. one blesses them with being an enterprise zone. They
have to grow their business 10 percent each year based on their initial number of, of employees.
They must also have 50 percent of their total revenue from the enterprise zone business. So if they're
located in several locations and most of their money comes from another place, they would not
necessarily be qualified even if a portion is in the enterprise zone. They can, often they'll form a
separate entity to be the enterprise zone business, too, which will accommodate that particular
requirement.
Now here are the business categories. These are set in law and if you look at this list, you'd say, where
did this come from? What a hodgepodge, what a mix-up this is. But it's based on a combination of
three factors, the original enterprise zone legislation included all businesses, every business in a zone
would be included. But retailers immediately came in saying, wait a minute, if I'm not in an enterprise
zone and my competitor is and they don't have to pay General Excise Tax, they can reduce it to the rail,
and so retailers said that's, we're head-to-head competitors, we don't really want to take a chance that
we're in the right place. So the retail came out.
And then over, over time, other categories have been added and removed and clarified. And I think
most of them are fairly obvious, aviation and maritime repair; assistive technology is that equipment,
software, hardware that are used by people with disabilities, that's, the legislature has committed
themselves to helping that category of activity, so that's why that's included; agriculture and food
processing; other kinds of processing, those who would package flowers that sort of thing would be
included; high technology is a very broad category that includes information technology or IT as we say,
that mostly includes those who write computer code and produce software, not just merely those who
it at retail;
same way, not again your
cell phone company
rather
sort

centers
for some
a
not
response that you might think
as a can center; and finally energy producing
farms,
again
was an effort by the industry to add this category. Other types of alternative energy are not included at
this point because the Legislature has not seen fit to include them.
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The question was asked about the production of bio, biofuels, and that would be included as a
manufacturing source rather than as an energy source. They're simply a manufacture of, of a product
called biofuel and so they would be included. Let me stop here and see if there are any questions,
because I know this particular issue is a significant one, Chair or Members.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Members, are there any questions? Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Thank you. And because I'm concerned about the specificness to wind
farms, in particular, that one. So it would take a legislative amendment to add or to broaden that
category to renewable energy projects or things like that?
MR. SMYTH: Yes. It would-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Do you recall-MR. SMYTH: --Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --when that was included?
MR. SMYTH: Pardon me?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Do you know when the wind farms was included?
MR. SMYTH: That was added two years ago.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Two years ago.
MR. SMYTH: We have legislation almost every year at the Legislature making changes to or proposing
vU<C'U5'''''' to
statute.
to
originally

goes
Legislature,
I expect
or two
So this is the sort of process
this year, adding something or doing something else. And the Legislature sometimes agrees and
sometimes does not.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Was there any mention in that bill of, of renewable energy or bio, biofuels7
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MR. SMYTH: It wasn't, biofuel is already included because biofue1, the manufacturer of biofuels is the
manufacturer.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well, the grower of the biofuels.
MR. SMYTH: No. The one who processes them and puts them-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah.
MR. SMYTH: --and puts them into the pump is the manufacturer-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: But I mean-MR. SMYTH: --so they would be included.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. So the person who grows the crops would be included somewhere?
MR. SMYTH: The growers of the crop would be included as farmers, yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: As farmers. Okay.
MR. SMYTH: So I guess we've kind of covered both or two-thirds of the biofuel process, that is growing the
crop, processing it but not the retail sale of it.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. So could I ask you then if you, if we wanted to attract a company here that
was going to manufacture photovoltaic cells and panels, would that be under high tech?
MR. SMYTH: Yes. That would be a manufacturing operation.

I, I
a
mean they lobbied

MR. SMYTH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I guess.
MR. SMYTH: Over three years.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Okay. Alright. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MR. SMYTH: Moving on then-CHAIR JOHNSON: Excuse me. Did you have a question-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I did-CHAIR JOHNSON: --Councilmember Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I'm sorry that I'm, I'm going to ask you some fundamental questions
because this is new to me. So any of these tax incentives or any of the breaks that, that these enterprise
zones offer, they're only good for seven years and then after that you're on your own?
MR. SMYTH: That's correct. Yes, ma'am. Now for farmers, for instance, the point has come up, well gee
whiz, it takes three, four, five years to get my crop to harvest. Well, we suggest then do not sign up for
the program until you're ready to harvest and sell your crop, because you're not going to have a revenue
from which to get a tax benefit until that point come, comes along.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Alright. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, if you would just proceed.

can at any
shrink,
not sure
frequently in other counties -- amend the boundaries of a zone. So you
that would be, but you could certainly expand a particular zone as long as the underlying census tracks
met the distress criteria that we've indicated with unemployment and family income. So the County has
the absolute ability to, to deal with the zones.
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I would also mention that zones have a life of 20 years. And if you amend one, add something to it, it
picks up the life of the original zone, so it, it begins and ends at that point. So Molokai's designation, I
think, has 13 more years to run, something like that. So we have a while to go. And a business comes
in and they have a seven-year window whenever they start within that 20 year period. So that's, that
seems to, to work out pretty well.
And you may ask where the seven years came from? This is fairly standard across other states that new
businesses generally have achieved a maturity level at some point if they make five years typically, but
certainly if they make seven years they're fairly mature and no longer need this kind of direct tax
incentive assistance.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. So do the benefits end at the 20 year period? I mean what if you sign up for
the zone in the 19th year, does that mean you just have two years?
MR. SMYTH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.... (inaudible). ..
MR. SMYTH: That's unless the Legislature chooses to, to, you know, amend it.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Reauthorize it or something.
MR. SMYTH: Reauthorize the statute yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. So you gotta get cracking then in the first 13 years.

reason ... we spoke
discussing the fact that relatively few, given
large number of,
farmers, relatively
were
participating. And the general agreement was because of the hiring requirements, and some of the large
farmers have no difficulty with that.
Jeft's on Molokai and on Oahu has a very large
farm ... (inaudible)... farm has about 125 employees, you know, they're all year around, 50 crops that
sort of thing.
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So the seasonality and also the harvest cycle tend to dictate work force and the, you know, how many
people are on the payroll for a given pay period. And the program works on the basis that you maintain
an average across all your pay periods for the year. So unless you peak up a lot to make up for the low
times you may not be able to do that.
And I think now it can be argued that availability of farm workers is a factor, too. It's often hard to find
new, new work force. So this is why, at the Farm Bureau's suggestion, we introduced legislation and
they did, also, to put in the two percent revenue growth, which is already reported by them to us at the
end of the year. So there's no new reporting requirement for a farmer. Comes in, he says, here's the
number of people I have, here's the amount of revenue I have. We would do the calculation and choose
one of those as the qualifYing criteria. So it's relatively simply and easy for them to do that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. I, I really appreciate that, because I know that I attended the conference over in
Kona, and one of the things that they were talking about is the competition even for labor or of course,
the pricing structure for a lot of the goods that are coming in to, you know, the mainland. Because their,
their labor costs are so high that I'm thinking, well, if they can use technological advances to actually do,
maybe. manual harvesting in coffee or other areas that, you know, as long as they're able to survive
financially I think that's what we're looking at.
MR. SMYTH: But that would produce additional revenue and they would meet it by the revenue criteria.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and that's where I can see, so if there's something that either this Committee or the
Council can do to encourage that, I ... do you know what the bill number is?
MR. SMYTH: It's House Bill 1200, Senate Draft 2, I believe. It's in conference so, so there's no testimony or
other things done, if you, if the Council would like to speak to its Legislators. We've not had any
significant legislative opposition to it. As I say, it was, it was the Tax Department made a revenue
estimate and they took that into account along with some other revenue estimates on tax incentives, and
at
no new tax
was va""",'...

MR. SMYTH: I've also included the Members' packets a copy of the Statute, so that
see
specificity
with which certain things are indicated there as to eligibility. It's, it's in legislative language, so it's not
as simple as bullet points. Also, a copy of the information form that Maui businesses get when they're
looking to enroll in our program as well as a general information form for all businesses, it kind of
outlines the steps that the business goes through.
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This is online now and it's required that they fax it in. We'll be putting it online for automated input
hopefully in the next few months. So the process, there's no fees associated with enrollment, there's no
cost to the business for participating at all. So we think that it's a fairly business-friendly program and
we encourage your support. Thank you .

. . . END OF PRESENTATION . .•
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much for giving us that presentation. Members, are there any other
questions? Councilmember Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So the criteria to be eligible for existing businesses would be to
grow ... is this the only criteria to grow their, their employee base by ten percent each year?
MR. SMYTH: Yes. That and the fact that at least 50 percent of their revenue must come from an eligible
business activity. Let me give you an example of a bakery-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, let me give you an example.
MR. SMYTH: --that-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What if ... we have an existing large agricultural business here that is
pretty much in this enterprise zone, and they grow sugar cane all over MaUl. So if we were to pass this,
they would, they would get a break, a windfall break of having to pay any State Income Tax for seven
years as long as they grow their employees by 10 percent each year? Is that correct?
MR. SMYTH: That's correct and assuming that all of their agricultural land was in an enterprise zone, all of
that production would count or if it was at least 50 percent.
so

come

to

correct.

And they must have a

one to

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I'm sure they got at least one, lets just say they had 100, to make it
easy.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Or 1,000.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Alright, 1,000. Then, they would have to add 100 employees each year-MR. SMYTH: No. They'd have to add 100 the first year, well basically, yes, each year of the seven years. So
at the end of the first year they'd have to have 1,100 if they had 1,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And if we-MR. SMYTH: We have no, no company... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --and at the end of the seventh year they would have to have
1,700 employees? And all those employees would have to be working in the same operation, in other
words, if this company had many subsidiaries that wouldn't qualify? They'd have to be working in the
major operation?
MR. SMYTH: Not necessarily, it depends. The administrative overhead would count, obviously the president
of the company and the accountants and, and the managers and all that are supervising the eligible
activity. If some part of the company was doing something totally different, let's say Federal research
and development or something with agricultural products, those people would not count, but they
wouldn't count in the base of the 1,000 either, you see. So, so you just isolate them out.
We have a number of companies that do more than one thing, and these are the employees that count.
Now there's, there's two aspects to this: one is that's the employee base, so you'd only have to grow the
base for those employees that count. The other thing is that when you get your unemployment benefit
tax credit, your unemployment insurance premium tax credit, you only count the unemployment
insurance premium from those employees.
So there's a slight negative to that, if you have 100 employees and 20 of them do something else, you
don't count their ... you don't get as large a tax credit, but you only have to grow the base, of, of the
80
count.
we
a oalanc:mg eleltneIlt.
eccmOllllC zones

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You mean we're eligible to have six zones?
MR. SMYTH: Yes ma'am. And the Big Island has six, Kauai has five and they're, they're pau, because that's
all the room they have is for five, the way they've set them up. And Oahu still has only five, so they
have one more that they can designate.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And each county is, is able to draw their own zone depending on whether
or not they are, they meet the, I guess, it's 25 percent of the population must be 80 percent or below the
median income.
MR. SMYTH: Yes ma'am, that's correct, and that data changes every 10 years. But if an area becomes more
affluent, once it's designated it stays designated. So it's not important that in 2010, an area might go
above that median income level and lose criteria, it would not.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm sorry I didn't hear what you said. How much on Oahu? How many
zones do they have?
MR. SMYTH: They have five on Oahu now. And they've been adjusted somewhat.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And how much land base do they cover? Roughly.
MR. SMYTH: Probably 25 percent of the land base. Now given, given that you have mountainous areas and
others that wouldn't be designated in any event and much of the windward side is not. And there's
nothing on East Oahu, nothing, nothing east of basically the Ala Wai Canal.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: 'Cause basically what, what we're being asked to do here is make almost
all of Maui, where there is any enterprise done at all, to be an enterprise zone except for Wailea and
Makena. So I think this is going to take a little thought, Madam Chair. I would certainly want to read
the regulation in depth before I ... I mean, I don't know, corporate welfare comes to mind.
MR. SMYTH: I might also mention, Member Anderson, that we have about 250 businesses Statewide that are
in the enterprise zone. So some businesses choose not to take the risk that they won't meet the criteria
even though they're eligible and in the right place.
so

cannot

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Now say that again slowly.
MR. SMYTH: You cannot itemize the General Excise Tax on the bottom of your invoice, GET 4.166. You
cannot do that if in good faith you expect not to pay it.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you can't collect it, period?
MR. SMYTH: You cannot collect it as an itemized item. You can bundle it into your, your sales price if you
choose, much the way you do income tax. You don't itemize income tax, but you pay it. So it's the same
as that. So there is, there is that risk.
Now, some industries routinely itemize, some don't. Many farmers do not itemize income tax, I mean,
General Excise Tax in their, in their invoice to their, to their sales. So it would not be a problem for
them.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I just wanted to point out, in may, Madam Chair-CHAIR JOHNSON: Is that alright, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sure.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: --that currently, as I mentioned, there are three enterprise zones in Maui County, one on
Molokai, the other Lanai, and finally on Maui island, East Maui. And despite us having three enterprise
zones we have only six qualified businesses, presently.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, those enterprise zones happen to be where there isn't a lot of
economic activity. But the areas that you have outlined and, and you know I don't want to be
super-critical, because I haven't studied this enough yet. But just on the surface of it, I have a lot of
questions that I'm not prepared to ask right now, because I think I need to do more homework on it.
But when you just look at it, it's distressing to me that we and Maui County can qualifY for this, because
25 nPf'{,Pl1T

I, I
are
I
advantages to certain people but not to everybody
does business
Maui County. And
places that are not qualifYing is the high-rent district south of Kilohana, and I'm assuming this is
Kaanapali.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Kaanapali. Vh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But yet everywhere else where our working residents live, we qualify.
Madam Chair, I'm appreciative that you brought this forward, but I would hope you would give us some
time to absorb this and maybe study it a little further.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and because we only have three Members here today and we aU have to agree
or you know decide what action to take on this, I had discussed earlier, you know, about the option of
deferring this. I know that the Farm Bureau is one of the entities that I personally feel very strongly
needs help, because there are many people that could qualify. And so that for me personally trying to
keep agriculture viable in Maui County is really critical. But I will respect the wishes of this Committee
and obviously, you know, we have more questions. Councilmember Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes. Thank you. Mr. Smyth or Smith.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Smyth.
MR. SMYTH: Smyth.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Smyth. Is there an upper-end disqualifier for revenues generated by a company?
MR. SMYTH: No. There's not.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So you could be a multi-billion dollar industry and you could qualify if you're in an
enterprise zone if you meet the criteria of that 10 percent whatever?
MR. SMYTH: Yes. It turns out we have relatively none of those. We have some technology companies whose
employees are fairly well-paid. But very often those companies need that seven-year kick to get up to a
level where they're earning decent revenue, because there's, they're, they, like farmers, are slow to gain
revenue and when they do, they do well. But the seven years is gone by then.

And I, I would ask that, I know this is, you know the maps that are attached to
our materials
you know, come from the Hawaii, Hawaii Statewide GIS program, and I'm just wondering if is it
possible for our own GIS people to produce the maps in color? 'Cause of course the color didn't
reproduce, so we're having a little hard time with that. But by census track? Because it is designated by
census track, right?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: If our, if our people are able to do that, our GIS people and then they could
reproduce the maps in color for all of us.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I would think so.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: If that's a possibility. I think that would be very helpful, because even if I look at
your map that's attached that shows the Central Maui area. You know, just looking at it I see that
Kaahumanu Center is in the enterprise zone, and Maui Oil is in the enterprise zone, so there are a lot of
businesses. I mean I'm looking at it where we're trying to do something and in trying to do something to
help stimulate businesses and all that, we may have some unintended consequences.
And you know while overall I support the enterprise zone, in, you know, philosophy and policies, what
they're trying to do. I think on the other hand we need to look at ways to get to the areas we really want
the benefits to occur. Almost like saying, okay, let's designate Wailuku town, you know, as the
enterprise zone, because that needs a lot of help. And maybe there's some other areas where, where it
needs to have some help.
And industries that we want started, I think I will probably talk with some of our Maui Legislators and if
we want to be serious about our less dependence on fossil fuel we have got to beef up the activities and
give the tax credits and breaks where it belongs in developing or promoting renewable energies,
especially biofuel crops and other. And I'm talking about renewable energy, I'm not talking about gas,
and it always comes up where they think gas is a renewable energy, it's not. It comes from oil and
oil-derived products, you know, is what we're trying to get away from. And whether or not there needs
to be a change that we're looking at certain industries to promote those, those particular industries that
have a purpose.
Like I can see taking HC&S and saying, okay, the activity where they, where they are conducting the
they're doing over

so
incentive packages for them and to help them get started.
I mean it's hard, you don't have an Alii Chang come along everyday that, you know, can miraculously
start a company from nothing and be successful in two years. It's, I think what we're trying to do is help,
and I want to just make sure that, that we're helping who we want to help or who need the help. Thank
you.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And I, I appreciate that. I think that for myself one of the things that I would be
really... (end o/tape, start 3A @ 3:48 p.m.) . .. State Association of Counties or through our own Maui
legislative package. I think it would be really important and perhaps Mr. Watanabe can get us a copy of
the bill or the changes that have been introduced, that would perhaps help some of the smaller
businesses. So that if there are criteria or thresholds where ... and I mean there are large corporations
that do not need the kind of support, because they receive revenues from outside the State of Hawaii.
But where there are small farming opportunities that perhaps some of the un-intended consequences that
you were speaking about could perhaps be addressed, so that there are thresholds.
And you know, are there, Mr. Smyth, are there any other suggestions that you have as to how this
Committee could be a little bit better informed as to, I guess, some of the, you know, how this is actually
worked, once its been implemented. You don't have to give us the names of the companies obviously,
but just show us what some of the tax consequences are, show us some of the growth, how it might have
maybe some small success stories about how this has helped with real life examples or even figures.
MR. SMYTH: Well, we're, we're calculating right now the 2005 revenue and cost-per-job numbers, which we'll
get automatically from each business at the end of the year. But I would say that over the past few
years, the cost for creating a new job moved from, before we put in technology companies, which tend
to have higher-costing jobs and a little bit more tax profitability, higher taxes, was running about $1,300.
The Federal criteria, under certain Federal programs for job creation, is $15,000 per job.
So it's a very inexpensive way to create new jobs. And that number has moved up now to about
$2,300 of dollars State tax revenue per new job created. But that's still very much lower than we usually
use to measure the worth of a new job.
CHAIR JOHNSON: My, my other question and then I'll recognize you Councilmember Anderson. My other
question has to do with because of our having, particularly on Maui, such a tight labor market, the
creation of new jobs, you know, where you don't have the labor pooL How, you know, would one, let's
category or
because our,

it
were passed by the various Councils. And because they said,
we
need job creation programs,
you know, we're doing very well. That was a sort of a mini-boom at that time and perhaps we're back at
that point.
And it may be, it's certainly up to the policy makers in the Legislature, with, with your support or not
depending on what ideas they come up with, to take a look, as we have with the agricultural industry at
alternative measures of, of successful qualification as we are using with, as we proposed to use with the
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farms that a growth in revenue but not in employment would be sufficient. So that's certainly an
alternative that's on the table right now for one group, who has a particularly difficult time for other
reasons in finding work or in maintaining work force. Finding yes, but, but just holding because of the
nature of agricultural processing and the cyclic nature of, of harvest and so on. So that's certainly
another measure to use.
Since this is something that is numerical and countable there are any number of ways that, that can be
divided or, or, or threshold set. It's not difficult to do that and it's not difficult for us to administer a
program using different criteria as we fully support with the farmers, who report both numbers anyway.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Councilmember Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Couple questions, Mr. Smyth, you said that, in your
presentation, that the County or the Councils can set the boundaries of the zones.
MR. SMYTH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Now do those boundaries have to fall within a specific census track?
MR. SMYTH: They have to be within the census track. They don't have to be the entire census track.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh. They don't have to be the entire... (inaudible) ...
MR. SMYTH: No. It does not have to follow the census track boundary and the census track boundaries are
kind of amorphous anyway, as you know, and they do change every ten years, sometimes. But
once ... the counties vary a lot in how they've defined the enterprise zones. Most often, they use streets,
but on the Big Island very often it's, it's a gulch or a stream, a very obviously well-known barrier, I'm on
one side or the other. It just has to be someplace that's legally definable, so the person knows they're in
or not.

--census
ARAKI-REGAN: --this

states each census

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: And a enterprise zone needs to be a contiguous area, can't be separated, you know-MR. SMYTH: Yeah.
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MS. ARAKI-REGAN: --and considered one enterprise zone. It has to be a contiguous area.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I mean there's nothing to stop us from ... I mean, we've got three
enterprise zones and we can have three more, right?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So if we wanted to discontinue-MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Right. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --the way this is laid out and still-MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --we could have two new economic zones.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you have a list, can you give us a list of the businesses so far in the
County of Maui that have taken advantage ofthis? Do you have any record keeping on that?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I don't have the specifics... (inaudible)...
MR. SMYTH: Yes. We'll provide that to you. We have it, we have it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And what kind of tax breaks they have and enjoyed?
more

tax cmlI1oten1[lal.

we cannot
paid
estimate will be
the current year.
income tax is often the estimate.
not accurate because
they're telling us in December and they're filing in April and they've made adjustments with, with that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excise tax is proprietary information?
MR. SMYTH: The, the amount of excise tax paid by a business is tax confidential, yes rna' am, under, under
State law.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Really.
MR. SMYTH: And income tax is tax confidential under State and Federal Law.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I knew income tax was but I didn't realize excise tax was.
MR. SMYTH: Yes. That's why you see on the various tax incentive programs, Act 221 and others of that
nature they have great difficult in dealing with that if and accepting the aggregate. Now, with, with six
businesses in Maui County I'll ask the Tax Department, we may be able, that may be large enough to be
considered an aggregate number. So rather than tell you what it is for each of the six we can tell you
what it is for all six.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, that'd be great.
MR. SMYTH: See, if there's only two, probably can. If there's one, clearly can't, but six might be okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So there's six businesses?
MR. SMYTH: Currently, currently enrolled in the program.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and were there more who didn't end up qualifying?
MR. SMYTH: These are, these may not have all qualified in a given year. Some 10 to 15 percent don't qualify
in a given year. They don't make the hiring requirement or, or some for some ... (inaudible )...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But that doesn't knock them out. They--

MR.

a

user-friendly program.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sounds like it.
MR. SMYTH: But they have to qualify before they get the credit. So we don't go take anything back from
them. They, they, they go through the year, say, we've qualified. We say, okay. They file their tax
return.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So do you know off the top, excuse me, do you know off the top of your
head if there are farmers on Molokai that are benefiting from this? Small farmers?
MR. SMYTH: I don't know about small farmers. I know large farmers.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Molokai Ranch is benefiting from this?
MR. SMYTH: No. Mr. Jeffs farm is, is an enterprise zone and when he moved to Oahu he also put that into
the enterprise zone. He was one of our first enterprise zone businesses.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So-MR. SMYTH: And I don't know how large his operation is on, on Molokai right now. But it compared to
others I know it's a large one.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think it'd be most helpful if you could give us that list of businesses and
an aggregate amount if possible.
MR. SMYTH: And we can, we can tell you how many employees they have and other numbers. It's just the
tax numbers that we can't break out by individual company.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON:
Thank you very much.
I ... are there any other comments or questions?
Ms. Araki-Regan, do you have any thing further to add?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I don't think so at this point. I just wanted to thank Mr. Smyth and Diane Dunphy
us
out
to

now
flight schedule
not sure.
or
cannot we understand. But if you could try and just give us that information.
But you have been a tremendous resource because it is for us a new thing that we're taking up, and while
we want to provide the economic incentives, I think the other thing that we're a little bit concerned about
is because we don't understand all of the ramifications. And maybe even the clock beginning ticking
right now, it might not be an ideal time, because we have such a narrow labor force, it's everybody is
employed. And that's what's, you know, really disturbing.
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So rather than start the clock ticking there may be a little period of time, and again, Ms. Tavares, too if,
if maybe we look at some of the smaller areas where we do have a specific, like the Kula Ag Park or you
know some of these smaller things we can discuss that with our economic development administration,
too. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Madam Chair, when we get the, excuse me, the census track breakdown,
would it be possible to also have, excuse me, have the economic or rather the income levels for each
track indicated? Because that is a qualifier and-CHAIR JOHNSON: I think that would probably not be difficult. We should be able to provide the income
levels within those various census tracks.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes. Uh-huh. We can.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I know that for, I think because I was attending something recently, and the average wage,
which goes back to what Councilmember Anderson was saying earlier, this is wage classification
against, you know, I guess, all strata was something like 22 or 23 thousand dollars average wage, you
know, in Maui County. And that was really, you know, of course, there's highs and lows within that, but
you know this was kind of shocking to me, because it's not, it's not a livable wage. So we do want to try
and provide some way that our, our constituents can survive and pay their bills. So anyway that
information though would be really important for us.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. And the reason I ask is I think it would be, you know, I just find it
ironic that the, the, the fact that we have a high level of low-income people allows these economic zones
to exist, which benefit large corporations. And give them a tax break that allows them not to pay income
and excise tax, which is really distributed to help the whole of the State and everybody in the State. So
does your program have any kind of tax break for the low-income people?

--to
It does
as
are a HW,UIJ''-'L
Federal programs that offer tax credits if you hire people, Welfare
Work and that sort thing.
notion of subsidizing the employers' cost of hiring benefits the individual worker who gets the job.
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And in this case they've got to stay, I mean, there's a, there's a, there's a not only a hiring, many of the
hiring things have a one-year or two-year criteria. But here that work force has to stay up there and, and
either stay flat or grow over the whole seven years. So that's, you know, that is the job creation
objective of the program. So we think it does help lower-income people that way, because the employer
is more inclined to hire, give them some training and that sort of thing because that's being subsidized by
the State tax break.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I can see that as being a benefit. And you know this brings to
mind lots of other constraints we are dealing with, Madam Chair. I mean, I think we would all love to
help the small farmers Upcountry. But I think they are constrained in expanding by the fact that they
don't have enough water. Until we can give them expanded source of water I'd like to hear maybe more
from some of the farmers about that, too. Because maybe we need to solve that problem before we start
the 20 years ticking. Anyway, just some thoughts. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. And I have one final question and that is that when you talk about
job creation, this is full-time employment?
MR. SMYTH: This is full-time employment, 20 hours or more to be counted at alL They must be eligible for
fringe benefits so that's our criteria, because-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. SMYTH: --it's established State law criteria for full time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So they do have to pay fringe?
MR. SMYTH: Yes.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. And I do thank you for providing the information. Earlier, I
received a question, too, and public testimony was closed at one point, so we did close public testimony
just for the record. But I want to thank you and also Ms. Dunphy and the Administration. Is there
anything further, staff? With no objection then this item is deferred.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT:
TAVARES)
ACTION:

ANDERSON, JOHNSON, AND

DEFER.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, very much, Ms. Araki.Regan, again, thank you for giving us this
information. And if there are additional questions, Members, if you could just, I'll allow staff to receive
your questions either by an e·mail or memo then we'll try and get the information for you and working
with Economic Development. But thank you very much. And with no further business and no further
announcements, this meeting is adjourned....(gavel) . ..

ADJOURN: 4:06 p.m.

APPROVED BY:

Transcribed
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